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after occupying the northern part of 
Iraq the first meetings were held to set 
up Province Council elections and 
those elections were held one week 
later. The division worked with Iraqis 
to quickly restore power, water, fuel, 
transportation, and industry. They set 
the model for cooperating with the 
local leaders and population to create a 
stable and prosperous Iraq. This all 
happened because of the leadership of 
General Petraeus. 

I visited General Petraeus and the 
Screaming Eagles in Iraq earlier this 
year. I saw firsthand the results of his 
careful preparation and skillful execu-
tion of a plan to bring order and gov-
ernance to the people of northern Iraq. 
I was, and remain, impressed by what I 
saw. 

Because he was so successful leading 
the 101st Airborne in Iraq, General 
Petraeus has been assigned back to 
Iraq for the transition of power to the 
interim Iraqi government. I have no 
doubts that he is the right man for the 
job and will help the Iraqi transition to 
self-government proceed smoothly. 

Again, I want to congratulate Gen-
eral Petraeus and wish him well in his 
new assignment. He is blessed with a 
wonderful family at home who will be 
eagerly awaiting his return. I thank 
him for his service. 

f 

COMMENDING AUSTRALIA FTA 

Mr. SMITH. Mr. President, today, 
May 18, 2004, is a historic day for U.S.- 
Australia bilateral relations. A land-
mark agreement on free trade was 
reached today between the United 
States and Australia. 

I believe the U.S.-Australia Free 
Trade Agreement is good for America. 
An FTA with the world’s 15th largest 
economy will bring substantial bene-
fits to my state of Oregon and to the 
whole U.S. economy. Australia is an in-
dustrialized nation with a high stand-
ard of living that is already a large 
market for U.S. exports valued at over 
$23 billion annually. The Australia 
FTA will boost U.S. manufacturing and 
create U.S. manufacturing jobs by re-
ducing 99 percent of all Australian tar-
iffs to zero. For the first time, the 
United States will have a significant 
advantage over European and Japanese 
competitors in the Australian market. 
U.S. goods and services will be able to 
compete fairly with other foreign ex-
ports in the lucrative Australian mar-
ketplace. This will be worth over $2 bil-
lion a year to U.S. manufacturers. 

U.S. agricultural exports to Aus-
tralia will grow by $700 million, as tar-
iffs on all agricultural goods are zeroed 
out under the FTA; this is money in 
the bank for U.S. farmers. 

Australia is an important market for 
my home State of Oregon. Australia is 
the 10th largest export market, and is 
particularly important for high quality 
manufactured goods. Western Star—a 
subsidiary of DaimlerChrysler—located 
in Portland, OR would save nearly $2 
million a year in eliminated tariffs and 

duties that average $4,000 per truck ex-
ported to Australia. This money could 
be reinvested in expanded production 
and opportunities for workers in my 
home State of Oregon. 

Trade with Australia also supports 
numerous other high-paying jobs in 
areas such as transportation, finance 
and advertising. Furthermore, Oregon 
exports over $39 million per year in 
computers and electronic products. Ac-
cess to 19 million potential customers 
is no small deal for Oregon businesses. 

Furthermore, Australia is the ideal 
trading partner for the United States. 
It is an advanced, efficient high wage 
economy with dependable legal and fi-
nancial regimes. It has labor and envi-
ronment standards comparable to the 
United States. A free trade agreement 
with Australia just simply makes good 
sense. 

The FTA will only strengthen our re-
lationship with a close ally. Australia 
and the United States have been true 
allies through good times and bad. We 
have fought together in every major 
conflict in the last 100 years to defend 
peace and security. We must stand 
steadfast with our ally, not only in the 
defense of peace, but also in the pros-
pect and benefits of free trade. 

f 

ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

JASON METCALFE 
∑ Mr. NELSON of Florida. Mr. Presi-
dent, I rise today to commend an ex-
ceptional young Floridian, who is rais-
ing money to build an ALS clinic in 
Jacksonville. Jason Metcalfe may only 
be a fourth grader at Tynes Elemen-
tary school, but his story can teach us 
all—young and old alike—a lesson in 
the spirit of giving. 

Jason’s good friend and confidant, 
Mr. Chapman, was diagnosed with ALS, 
a debilitating condition commonly 
called Lou Gehrig’s disease. After 
learning Mr. Chapman was stricken 
with the devastating disease, he took 
action. 

Jason made a long-term goal to be-
come a scientist and help find a cure 
for ALS. He has already improved his 
grades and is now receiving top marks 
in school. In addition to his commit-
ment to education, Jason decided to 
help in the short term by collecting 
money to support ALS research and 
treatment facilities. He has been sav-
ing his allowance, selling candy and 
taking donations. And I am proud to 
report that he has already shattered 
his original goal of raising $500 and has 
collected in excess of $11,000. 

Mr. Chapman passed away on Feb-
ruary 1, 2004, but Jason’s dream to be-
come an ALS researcher and to build a 
clinic in Jacksonville lives on. Jason’s 
hard work, determination and leader-
ship is an example to us all. I am proud 
of the work he is doing to give back to 
people like Mr. Chapman, who suffer 
from ALS. 

Thank you, Mr. President, for allow-
ing me to recognize the efforts of an 
exceptional young Floridian.∑ 

BRAIN INJURY RESEARCH 
∑ Mr. CORZINE. Mr. President, I rise 
today to pay tribute to the Benigno 
family of Clinton, NJ, for their tireless 
efforts to advance the cause of brain 
injury research. 

Nearly 20 years ago, Dennis and Ros-
alind Benigno’s 15-year old son, Dennis 
John, was struck by a car while walk-
ing home from a football physical. 
Dennis John suffered severe, long-term 
brain injuries in the accident. Now 34, 
Dennis John cannot walk or talk. He 
communicates with his eyes and laugh-
ter, and seems to understand when his 
parents talk to him. Dennis and Rosa-
lind have made a life of caring for their 
injured son. 

Their personal tragedy, however, is 
not the end of the story. Mr. Benigno 
has turned tragedy into action. He has 
been a passionate advocate on behalf of 
his son, raising awareness and pro-
moting research efforts that offer the 
prospect of a cure for traumatic brain 
injury. The Benigno’s founded the Coa-
lition for Brain Injury Research, which 
has donated more than $125,000 in the 
past 2 years to the study of brain cell 
repair. They raise funds through 
walkathons and a lecture series, and 
Mr. Benigno has traveled throughout 
the country for research dollars. 

Mr. Benigno has also turned to his 
elected representatives in New Jersey 
and Washington, DC. His efforts have 
led to the creation of the Congressional 
Brain Injury Task Force, co-chaired by 
my good friend Congressman BILL PAS-
CRELL. For the last 6 years, Mr. 
Benigno has also lobbied local, State, 
and Federal legislators to support leg-
islation that would create a dedicated 
source of funding for medical research 
into traumatic brain injuries. 

His work has begun to pay off. On 
January 2 of this year, Governor 
McGreevey signed the Brain Injury Re-
search Act into law. With this legisla-
tion, New Jersey becomes the first 
State in the Nation to create a funding 
stream for researchers devising treat-
ments and cures for brain injuries. The 
act is expected to raise more than $3 
million a year for brain injury research 
from a $1 surcharge on motor vehicle 
penalties. 

Dennis John is one of more than 5.3 
million Americans who currently suffer 
disabilities from brain injury, accord-
ing to the Centers for Disease Control, 
CDC. Every year, 200,000 people sustain 
brain injuries, a number that exceeds 
the incidence of HIV/AIDS and breast 
cancer. Right now, there is no cure. In 
fact, brain injuries are the only cata-
strophic illness for which scientists 
have yet to readily identify a cure as 
their research goal. The Brain Injury 
Research Act, finally, offers hope to 
the hundreds of thousands who suffer 
from brain injuries that an effective 
therapy may be in sight. 

While religious authorities, ethics 
scholars, and we here in the halls of 
government continue to debate the im-
plications of stem and fetal cell re-
search, the Benigno’s remain focused 
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on one thing—supporting the research 
efforts that may find a cure for their 
son and others like him. As we make 
decisions that have the power to spark 
or extinguish the hopes of millions 
that the cures they pray for may be 
found, we should keep the Benigno’s in 
mind. 

One point is very clear—this new law 
and the hope it nurtures are a credit to 
Mr. Benigno’s dedication, courage, and 
perseverance. He is an inspiration to 
all of us, and a testament to what one 
determined citizen can achieve in our 
democracy.∑ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO MR. WILLIAM B. 
SCHATZ 

∑ Mr. VOINOVICH. Mr. President, I 
rise today in honor of Mr. William B. 
Schatz, General Counsel of the North-
east Ohio Regional Sewer District, 
NEORSD, in Cleveland, OH. Mr. Schatz 
currently serves as the District’s rep-
resentative to the Association of Met-
ropolitan Sewerage Agencies, AMSA, 
and on May 24, 2004, will become presi-
dent of this organization. Mr. Schatz 
was elected AMSA president based on 
his exemplary commitment and dedica-
tion to the clean water community in 
Ohio and throughout our Nation. 

AMSA’s mission is to effectively 
maintain a strong leadership role in 
the development and implementation 
of scientifically sound, cost-effective, 
and environmentally friendly policies 
for the protection of public health and 
the environment. This month, AMSA 
celebrates 34 years of dedicated service 
to improving water quality nationwide. 

Mr. Schatz has served with distinc-
tion at NEORSD since 1979 and for over 
20 years has been a leader in the water 
quality arena, working on many 
projects on behalf of NEORSD and 
AMSA. He has served as the ad hoc 
legal advisor to the Association of Ohio 
Metropolitan Wastewater Agencies, a 
member of the Advisory Board of the 
National Enforcement Training Insti-
tute, and a member of the U.S. Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency’s Quality 
Review Committee on Grant Audits. At 
AMSA, Mr. Schatz has served as chair-
man of both the Legal Affairs Com-
mittee and Joint AMSA-Association of 
Metropolitan Water Agencies Insur-
ance Committee, a leader of the Waste-
water Infrastructure Funding Task 
Force, and as a member of AMSA’s 
Board of Directors. 

Mr. Schatz was instrumental in es-
tablishing NEORSD as a leading agen-
cy in the wastewater industry and in 
helping to guide its capital programs. 
Mr. Schatz was also an influential lead-
er in convincing Congress to fund the 
conversion of NEORSD’s physical 
chemical Westerly Plant in Cleveland, 
Ohio, to a conventional biological proc-
ess. Throughout his career, Mr. Schatz 
has played an important role in helping 
to shape critical national policy issues 
on infrastructure funding, enforce-
ment, and construction grant audit ap-
peals. 

Mr. Schatz has been of great assist-
ance to me in my efforts in the United 
States Senate to bring attention to our 
Nation’s vital water infrastructure 
needs. He is a well-known leader and 
someone who, day in and day out, goes 
above and beyond the call of duty. Wil-
liam B. Schatz has made a significant 
contribution to improving water infra-
structure programs across America. 

On behalf of the people of Ohio, I am 
pleased to commend William B. Schatz 
for his extraordinary efforts to improve 
public health and the environment and 
I congratulate him on being elected 
president of the Association of Metro-
politan Sewerage Agencies.∑ 

f 

PIONEER HIGH SCHOOL AND ITS 
AWARD-WINNING MUSIC PROGRAM 

∑ Mr LEVIN. Mr. President, it is my 
great pleasure to congratulate the staff 
and students of Pioneer High School in 
Ann Arbor, Michigan, for the school’s 
designation as a 2004 GRAMMY Signa-
ture School. Pioneer is one of 41 high 
schools nationwide being honored by 
the GRAMMY Foundation for making 
an outstanding commitment to music 
education during the 2003–2004 school 
year. I am also pleased to note that 
Pioneer’s program was placed in the 
gold category, making it among the 
seven best in the Nation. 

Established in 1989, the GRAMMY 
Foundation engages in programs and 
activities that cultivate the under-
standing and appreciation of recorded 
music and its impact on American cul-
ture. The GRAMMY Signature School 
program, with the most enthusiastic 
support of Dr. Pepper/7 Up, Inc., honors 
schools that recognize the positive ef-
fects that the arts and music have on 
young people and rewards these schools 
with a financial grant that assists 
them in continuing their exemplary 
music programs into the following 
school year. 

Last fall, the foundation contacted 
more than 20,000 public high schools to 
learn more about each school’s music 
program. Competing with large and 
small institutions situated in rural and 
urban communities across America, 
Pioneer High School submitted its ap-
plication to a panel comprised of top 
music educators and professionals. Its 
vocal and instrumental repertoire dis-
tinguished Pioneer as a secondary 
school committed to providing its stu-
dents with an exceptional music edu-
cation. As one of the gold category 
schools, Pioneer will receive a grant of 
$5,000 that will help the music depart-
ment preserve and enhance its already 
remarkable music program. 

Providing an excellent music edu-
cation for students enriches the entire 
learning experience. It is my honor to 
thank the staff and administrators at 
Pioneer who are responsible for sup-
porting a solid foundation of music ap-
preciation. I also wish to thank the 
young musicians who willingly dedi-
cate their time and energy toward en-
hancing their own music abilities and 

urge them to share their love of music 
with the following generations. I am 
confident my colleagues will join me in 
offering our heartfelt congratulations 
for this outstanding achievement.∑ 

f 

AMERICAN LUNG ASSOCIATION’S 
TRUDEAU MEDAL WINNER 

∑ Mrs. BOXER. Mr. President, I rise 
today to offer my congratulations to 
Dr. Philip C. Hopewell, MD. The Amer-
ican Lung Association has awarded 
Hopewell the Edward Livingston 
Trudeau Medal for his life-long 
achievements in the prevention, re-
search treatment and cure of lung-re-
lated diseases. The Trudeau Medal is 
awarded by the American Lung Asso-
ciation in honor of the distinguished 
scientist, Edward Livingston Trudeau, 
founder of the American Lung Associa-
tion and its first president. 

Dr. Hopewell is a world-renowned ex-
pert in tuberculosis control. He has lit-
erally traveled the globe offering tech-
nical advice and hands on practical 
guidance to tuberculosis control pro-
grams in developing nations. Dr. Hope-
well has seen extended service in Peru 
and Nigeria and has worked with the 
PanAmerican Health Organization and 
the World Health Organization to ad-
vance TB control efforts around the 
world. 

While Dr. Hopewell’s work has been a 
boon to many countries, he has also 
worked hard to protect the health of 
Americans. As a leading researcher on 
the interaction between TB and HIV- 
AIDS infection, Dr. Hopewell and his 
colleagues at UCSF are credited with 
for the dramatic 60 percent reduction 
in TB cases in San Francisco in the 
past decade. 

Dr. Hopewell is a teacher, a scientist 
and a healer. But he is also an advo-
cate. Dr. Hopewell is equally at home 
sharing his expertise with members of 
Congress, as he is with health-workers 
in Peru. In part because of his advo-
cacy, the U.S. has significantly in-
creased its commitment to global TB 
control over the past 5 years. 

I am pleased to say that I have 
played a role in supporting the work of 
Dr. Hopewell and his colleagues around 
the globe to identify, treat and prevent 
TB. As a member of the Senate Foreign 
Relations Committee, I have worked to 
increase the U.S. contribution for glob-
al TB control by supporting increased 
funding for TB programs at the US 
Agency for International Development. 
Increased support at USAID has lead to 
the development of a country specific 
plan to eliminate TB in high burden 
countries and is achieving results in 
many high burden TB countries. 

While we still have a long way to go 
to effectively control and prevent TB 
in the U.S. and around the globe, it is 
important to recognize and celebrate 
those individuals who have helped 
achieve the advances we have made so 
far. Please join me in honoring Dr. 
Hopewell for his leadership, passion 
and tireless work to eliminate tuber-
culosis.∑ 
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